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Minutes of the AGA, Dublin, May 2016
OPENING SESSION AND EDF-DFI-NUI GALWAY CONFERENCE on LEGAL CAPACITY
1. Official Opening
The treasurer and the President welcomed the delegates and officially opened the EDF AGA. The president expressed the importance of the UNCRPD process and follow-up. He underlined the importance to stress the Disability policies within the Human Rights approach. He stressed the need to focus on the implementation of Article 12.
Senator and Chief Executive Officer of Disability Federation Ireland, John Dolan welcomed the EDF in Dublin. He said a few words with regards to his recent election and to the roles and challenges he would target to achieve. He also stressed the importance of the implementation of the Convention and the difficulties linked to this.
Minister of State with responsibility for Disability Issues, Mr Finian McGrath T.D. Welcomed all the participants in Dublin. He talked about his political background and his current priorities about Disability issues management including the ratification of the Convention. He also expressed his wishes for an inclusive Europe.
2. Conference on legal capacity
Session I – Global context and international legal and policy framework
The moderator, Klaus Lachwitz, EDF Executive Committee member explained that the conference was aiming to discuss together with the European Disability Forum’s members and its representatives of disabled people’s organisations (DPOs) from around Europe about the legal framework on legal capacity, its implementation at the national level, and the ways and means of providing supported decision making to all persons with disabilities. He explained the difficulties faced by disabled people to be included in the legal capacity process.
He explained that two presentations by self-advocates would illustrate the importance of article 12 CRPD, supported decision making and its challenges.
Claire Hendrick with Sarah Lennon from Inclusion Ireland explained how her legal capacity had been restricted and how she overcame this situation. She explained how, due to intellectual disability, she had been put in custody by the Court after the death of her mother and how her life was managed by external people. She also explained how she managed to challenge this situation and to gain independent live.
Roisin deBurca, Down Syndrome Ireland. Roisin explained how she managed her studies of secretariat and Business administration, how she joined a programme to educational access at University, her involvement in sports and music. She explained that her parents were supporting and encouraging her to live independently and have a social life and a job.
Prof. Gerard Quinn, Director of the Centre for Disability Law and Policy, NUI Galway on the international legal and policy framework thanked Claire and Roisin for their very interesting intervention. He reminded his background in relation with EDF that remoted to 20 years ago at the time of the Helios Programme. He reminded how EDF drove the changes to the disability field leading to the UN Convention and underlined the role of regretted Frank Mulcahy in this area. He expressed the need for the Convention to go further and deeper especially under article 12 and 19. He explained that the rationality of defining persons, human beings, was part of collateral debates to handle. He concluded that we were at the beginning of new much broader debates, that tests should not be the basis of defining human beings, that the philosophy of Article 12 and 19 had to do with social inclusion, that service providers had a role but not the role of a supporter and that the EDF's mission was showing maturity and evolution.
To a few questions arisen from the floor, Pr Quinn answered that social protection models were still based on medical model system not in line with article 12, that rationality was one of the crowning achievement of the civilization and that this was going beyond disability.
The Moderator concluded that giving the word to self-advocates was a good start but that we needed more ways of communication on this subject and that long debates would come ahead.
Session II - National reforms and experiences of supported decision making mechanisms
The second session, moderated by Joanne McCarthy, Senior Executive Officer Policy & Research from Disability Federation Ireland, gave the examples of two recent national legal reforms that took place and its outcomes on the lives of persons with disabilities was highlighted. It also described what have been the challenges of these reforms, what were its positive results and how it would provide supported decision making to persons with disabilities. The impact of these legal capacity reforms on the lives of persons with disabilities was discussed by two representatives of organizations of persons with intellectual disabilities and persons with psycho-social disabilities.
Presentation of National legal reforms and lived experiences from 3 EU countries were presented:
Ireland
The situation in Ireland has been adressed by Dr. Eilionoir Flynn, Deputy Director of the Centre for Disability Law and Policy, NUI Galway who explained how the definition of people with intellectual disabilities was set up  and the roles of decision makers.
Fiona Walsh, Recovery Expert by Experience explained her involvement in the Irish law reform. She gave some background the research on legal capacities that took place a few years ago. She said that the capacity coalition members reflected on assisted decision making leading to a Capacity Act. She explained that the process failed due to lack of time and resources and she concluded that there was still huge challenges ahead. She also specified that it was a challenge for civil society organisations to be involved in the process.
Lithuania
The situation in Lithuania has been addressed by Dovile Juodkaité, President Lithuanian Disability Forum (LFN). She explained that the legal capacity reform in Lithuania was an important matter, that disability standards for some particular groups such as intellectual disabled people were problematic and that a provision for a reform would include the draft of new laws from the Ministry of Justice trying to comply with Article 12, followed by consultation not really followed. She explained that as a result of the reform a new law had been set up including some key principle limited the restriction of people's capacity and to preserve the full capacity, that it included new assistance in decision-making agreements as well as some advanced directives about level of restrictions. She concluded that the reform was containing some gaps in relation to guardianship and legal court procedure. Finally, she stated that the reform failed to comply with CRPD Article 12.
Slovakia
Mrs Zuzana Stavrovska, Commissioner for People with Disabilities explained that her Commission was dealing with the implementation of Article 12 in Slovakia which was studying new court proceeding on legal capacity that was put in place in 2014. Taking a concrete example, she explained how the reality of the procedures did not match the theorical process in the past and how it has improved with the reform. But she also stated that the reform still did not meet Article 3 of the Convention.
Richard Drahovsky from the Association for Help to People with Intellectual Disabilities explained that the main focus of the association was the inclusion of people with intellectual disabilities in all the areas of life and the fight of all discrimination. He explained that the situation of legal capacities of people with intellectual disabilities in Slovakia had improved a lot but that a lot of things could still be improved. He explained that the main reason of capacity deprivation was the safety of the people according to courts and that the actions of his association was to change mentalities in this respect.
The AGA delegates made a lot of comments in relation with the situation of legal capacities in various countries and the debates led to the conclusion that there was still a lot of work to be done in order to comply with the Convention.
Klaus Lachwitz, EDF Executive Committee member closed the conference thanking all speakers and delegates. He stressed the importance that politicians learned from Civil society experiences.  He said that general comments should be translated in all languages so it is possible to spread the message more easily.
EDF AGA BUSINESS SESSION
1) Roll call
The president called all delegates to attest of their attendance and declared that the quorum requested was fulfilled.
2) EDF Workplan 2017- for discussion and approval in principle (DOC-AGA-16-05-01)
The President gave the floor to the EDF Director who went through the activities planned for 2017 as listed in documents 01.
The delegates commented and made suggestions on various topics such as the necessity to make some associations and their activities more visible (work of EDBU for example, EIDD's work in design and creativity), develop work on legal capacities, business activities, ratification of Marrakech Treaty, accessibility failures, support to countries on CRPD process).
The President insured the delegates that these points would be taken into account (at next Executive Committee and next Board members and in line with the publication of the EC call for tender).
He also reminded that this annual work programme was the last one of the current framework programme and that a new triennial framework programme would be set up for 2018.
The AGA approved the work programme unanimously.
3) EDF Priorities for European Commissions own workplan- for adoption (DOC-AGA-16-05-02)
The president reminded that the work programme of the EC would be approved in October and that, in the view to try to influence their work plan, EDF was proposing its own suggestions.
He gave the floor to Vice-President, Donata Vivanti who presented document 02 and requested comments from the delegates.
The delegates made some comments on the need to be more specific and inclusive  and less generic including some targeted goals, the need to call for access to vote to all EU citizens including disabled people, the need to work on the legal capacity legislation, the ratification of the Marrakech Treaty, the Equal treatment Directive.
The director thanked the delegates for their comments and ensure them that they would be included in a revised document that would be presented at next Board meeting.
The President called for a clear strategy to influence the work of the European Institutions via the specific Commissioners.
4) European Accessibility Act (DOC-AGA-16-05-03)
The President highlighted the positive results obtained by the Trio presidencies and congratulated the Executive members and staff involved in the process.
He gave the floor to Gunta Anca who presented Document 03. She welcomed the issue of the European Accessibility Act but she highlighted the limited scope of this Act that should be improved. She mentioned the task force put in place to work on this topic.
The delegates confirmed that the scope of the Act was far too narrow and that a cooperation with the task force put in place was very important. They congratulated the working method of EDF to involve the National Council in the work. They also made some comments on the need to get more technical specifications related to the Act in order to be able to continue the work at national level and they expressed the difficulties they faced at national level.
The President thanked the delegates and suggested to organise a campaign towards all the Member States. He proposed that the secretariat collect all the experiences and situations in each country, to draft a letter to be sent to all relevant authorities of the countries in order to organise meetings with the national responsible.
5) European Pillar of Social Rights (DOC-AGA-16-05-04)
The President gave the floor to the Director who presented document 04.
She explained that the discussion on the Pillar had started in the EESC (with employers, trade unions and civil society), that EDF needed to be very clear on the division that was made between Euro and non-Euro zone and that rights should be the same across Europe. She also mentioned that the CRPD and other standards (ILO) were not. She said a model letter should be drafted and sent by National councils in their respective countries. Also, all members should (national councils and NGOs) should present a response. We need to follow this closely at the national level, not just at the European level.
The president urged all members to present responses to the European Pillar of Social Rights not only at European level, but also at national level and opened the floor for comments.
The delegates welcomed the initiative to respond to the document and expressed their interests in the subject. They also underlined the gaps that needed to be filled in and discussed in relation with access to work place, life-long learning, support by relatives, social protection compared to social inclusion.
The President invited the delegates to include their comments in their response to the document. He said that a first position would be sent to all stakeholders, including EDF's members that would also receive model letters to be sent at national level.
6) Financial issues
· Adoption of EDF final accounts 2015 (DOC-AGA-16-05-05)
The President gave the floor to the treasurer who presented document 05 including all documents related to 2015 accounts. He mentioned that the expenses followed the budget quite well and that thanks to the good receipt of new income, we had been able to recuperate an important part of the past losses. He thanked the donors of income for this. He also expressed his thanks with regards to the members who donated income in relation to the organisation of the Governing bodies meetings for 2016. He confirmed that both internal and external auditors made a positive report on the financial management.
The delegates congratulated the work achieved in order to recuperate the past losses and requested the drafting of a code of conduct in relation with future partnerships.
The Treasurer invited the delegates to vote for the approval of the accounts. They were approved unanimously.
· Vote of discharge to the Board for 2015
As per Belgian law, the delegates voted unanimously on the discharge of the Board for the accounts 2015.
· Nomination of internal auditors for 2016 (DOC-AGA-16-05-06)
The treasurer requested the delegates to vote for the nomination of the internal auditors. The delegates approved the candidates unanimously.
· IDA administrative, financial management (DOC-AGA-16-05-07)
The treasurer mentioned the note for information and reminded that the financial management of the IDA had no impact on EDF's finances and that the financial management of the IDA by EDF would stop when the IDA would have finalised its registration in New York and in principle by the end of 2016.
· Adoption of EDF BUDGET (based on the EDF Triennial strategy 2015 – 2017) (DOC-AGA-16-05-08)
The treasurer explained that this budget had already been presented at the AGA 2014 as part of the triennial EC framework contract and that it should be fine-tuned with more accurate figures in the framework of the preparation of the Grant agreement for 2017.
The delegates unanimously approved the document.
The treasurer concluded the financial session thanking the President, the Director and the Finance Officer for the joint work to stabilize the EDF's finances.
7) Sustainable Development Goals- European and Global Dimensions (DOC-AGA-16-05-9)
The president gave the floor to the Director who presented document 09. She explained the three main points of the topic:
· Advocacy towards the EU to review their policies and priorities on the SDGs to ensure they pay attention to inclusion and accessibility for persons with disabilities (review of EU budget, EU consensus for development.
· Involvement in the DG Devco project Bridge the Gap
· Find mechanisms to support other Regional DPO networks.
The delegates explained the actions undertaken to contribute to the SDGs in their countries (Norway, Italy, Lithuania and France) or in the cooperation for development. IDA's representative testified of its important activities in the Regions). They stressed the importance to follow-up on this topic and bring the dimension of disability within all the actions undertaken, including the collaboration with experts with disability. Some delegates requested to clarify goals on some disability aspects. Some others
The President explained that as a rapporteur, he and the EDF would follow the process closely and that he would report on the evolution. The Director confirmed that all comments made would be taken into accounts within further developments.
8) Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities; country reviews and general comments on Article 6 (Women with Disabilities), and Article 24 (Education) (DOC-AGA-16-05-10)
The president gave the floor to Ana Pelaez, member of the Executive Committee who went through document 10 presenting the country reviews and some general comments on Women with Disabilities.
She also congratulated the recent ratification of the Convention by Finland and she mentioned that France was moving ahead quite well.
She explained that work improvements had been made with regards to Italy, Portugal, Serbie, Lithuanie. She added that next session would involve work with Cyprus, Bosniae Herzegovina and that 2017 would examine the situation in Luxembourg, United Kingdom, Montenegro and Spain.
She underlined the concrete and extended team work of EDF to obtain results in the concerned countries by the means of capacity building actions, delivery of expertise and analysis capacities. She stressed that the work of civil societies in the political field was essential.
The delegates took the floor to explain the situation in progress in their countries: Portugal, Croatia, Serbia, Island, Italy, Slovakia, Belgium, Finland (which ratified the Convention recently). They underlined the importance of inclusive Education, of a clear definition of independent living in the implementation of the Convention. Some delegates also underlined the help received by the EDF to guide their work. Some representatives from countries (like Belgium) stressed the importance of a National Council to act to help other countries in their work for ratification. They also stressed the need to put in place systems that would allow to verify the good application of the Convention within the countries that have ratified it.
Ana Pelaez thanked the delegates for their fruitful and very interesting comments. She explained that the UNCRPD Committee had an advisory status but was not an official body but that it was doing all efforts to ensure the application and implementation of the Convention with the very little means available to them. She encouraged all citizens to attempt to act in the field of jurisprudence.
9) 20th Anniversary of EDF
The President informed the AGA that the Executive Committee had decided to renounce to the idea of an European Citizens Initiative due to the difficult administrative and legal process. He explained that the EDF work plan would be modified in order to include some other initiatives linked to the anniversary.
The Director confirmed the difficulties faced towards the European Citizens Initiatives. She explained that a questionnaire had been spread to members in order to request their views on activities that could be organised at a national level, in relation with national members’ interests. She also mentioned the Board that would be held in Malta and in Scotland and she invited members to apply for hosting the AGA. She added that an Executive Committee would be organised in Hungary as well as a seminar organised with the partnership of European Lotteries. She invited the delegates to express their interests in activities that we could undertake.
The President invited members to present their own intiatives in order to find ways to linked them to EDF's. It was suggested to refer to cities holding the cultural year in 2017, to refer to other associations International days, to produce a video recapitulating the work achieved until to date, to produce of a scientific historical report. CERMI mentioned their own 20th anniversary and proposed to join forces with EDF for this event.
The President thanked the Irish colleagues and the EDF Treasurer for their investment in the organisation of the AGA. He also express his thanks to Branislav Mamojka and Boris Sustarsic for the meeting to come respectively in Slovakia and Slovenia.
10) Outcomes of EDF external evaluation 2016
The Vice-President, Donata Vivanti gave the floor to the Director who explained that an analysis of the recommendations from the external evaluation for 2014 took place and that the external evaluation of 2015 lead to some new recommendations.
She listed (from the report that is available on the website and on her Powerpoint presentation) the recommendations issues for 2014 and explained that they were linked to secretariat workload, internal and external communication, decision-making transparency, fund raising diversification, members engagements and diversity and she explained the actions undertaken to improve these.
She went further explaining the recommendations for 2015 related to strategic framework, negotiations on partnership agreements, increase of capacity development opportunities, external communication, 20th anniversary, frequency of the evaluation, broaden EDF leadership and links with members, Review of capacity and structure of the Secretariat, broader engagement with CSOs.
She also informed the delegates that the evaluator for 2016 had been selected by the Executive Committee and that it would begin its work soon.
The delegates expressed their satisfaction with the result of 2015's internal and external management and welcomed the reflection about the strategic framework.
11) Any Other Business
The vice-president reminded about the Disability strategy process and the observer role of EDF that should be followed closely towards the Council of Europe.
The Director announced to the Delegates that the Oracle Award would take place in 2016 in the same way as in 2015.
The representative from Portugal made a statement of engagement to work on the ratification of the UN Convention.
12) Evaluation of the GA
The vice-president gave the floor to the Director who explained that evaluation form had been sent by email to all delegates and that they were all invited to fill in the form and send it back by email to the Secretariat.
13) Date and venue of the next GA 2017
The Director explained that next AGA should be held on the second or third week-end of May.
She also informed the delegates that a call for interest to host the AGA 2017 and to co-fund the event would be launched right after the current meeting. She also mentioned that the result of the call would be sent to members in the course of August in order that members could save the date and organize their own agenda.
The Vice-President thanked the participants for their fruitful participation and closed the meeting.
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